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Section 1 - Introduction to the Policy Manual

I.
History of the Meriden – Ozawkie Public Library

An October 1972 newspaper clipping in the library’s scrapbook reported that Mrs. Theel and Mrs. Caroling Christ were instrumental in developing a library in Meriden during the 1930s.  However, there is no other documentation of a library in the 1930s and the 1940s.  In late 1950, Ila and Gene Hopkins played a very important role in the establishment of a permanent city library. 

The Hopkins did the groundwork for bringing a government supported library to Meriden and through their devoted efforts, the Meriden Public YWCA library opened in a building due east of the Masonic building on the north side of Main Street.  The first books in the library were donated and loaned from the Kansas State Library.  Book donations also were received from the Johnson County library, local clubs, patrons, NEKLS, and memorial money.  Mrs. Hopkins, a member of Meriden’s Cognosco literary club, served as volunteer librarian until the 1960 tornado destroyed the building.

The tornado’s destruction forced the city into planning and rebuilding a new city hall.  Plans included a room built specifically to house a library.  An application for a government grant was approved and arrangements were made to provide the library with shelving and furniture, some items remaining in use today.  Because of the Hopkins’ perseverance and dedication, the Meriden Community Library reopened March 29, 1966.  A rotary book collection system (books traveling by mail between libraries) was financed by the Kansas State Library.  Mrs. Hopkins again served as librarian until July 1966 when the city council hired Neva Cook as permanent librarian.

The community was growing and the future looked bright until August 1968 when the roof collapsed on city hall.  Undamaged books were housed in the homes of the mayor and the librarian, with the librarian providing books to patrons from her home.  Upon completion of the repairs, the library reopened in city hall.

In 1969, The Meriden Community Library became one of the original members of the Northeast Kansas Library System (NEKLS) which now serves 26 libraries in 14 northeast Kansas counties.  NEKLS has provided valuable assistance, direction, and grants to all libraries within their system.  In 1997, grant money was received by the Meriden Community Library towards the purchase of a computer for patrons’ Internet usage.  A second computer was added the following year for staff.

In 1989, the city purchased the building at 100 Main from the State Bank of Meriden, with the purpose of relocating the library.  Before the building could serve the public, much work needed to be done.  A devoted library board, along with volunteers, renovated the former bank.  Funds for proceeds from tax money and NEKLS grants.  Books and equipment were moved in December 1989 and the library was rewarded with more room and independence.  At the time, the library’s inventory contained 11,976 volumes; 2,600 plus library cards had been issued. 

Also in 1989, Rock Creek Township officers met with a NEKLS representative, the mayor, a city council member, the library board and librarian to discuss the essential needs of the library and adequate funds to meet those needs.  As a result, the Rock Creek Township instituted a one-mill levy to their tax base to give Meriden’s library community-wide support.

In 1990, the city began experiencing funding problems and it was proposed that the library take over the city’s monthly payments to the State Bank of Meriden for the former bank building.  Because tax dollars enabled the library to support the monthly commitment, the library board and the city council reached a verbal agreement that the library would assume responsibility for the remaining monthly payments for the building.  The library completed the responsibility of paying off the debt in 2004.

Memorial contributions have always been well received by the library.  Some individual memorials have included hardbacks, shelving, furniture, and renovation.  Memorial funds from one unnamed individual donated 23 hardbacks to the western collection – records show that he had read 3,438 books in seven years and eight months during his patronage.  In July 1988, contributions received in memory of Merle Dunn were used to construct an 8’x10’ room within the existing one-room library to house a reference and biography room.  Family and friends assisted in construction of the room and its shelving, in addition to a storage closet, a carpeted floor, and a ceiling fan.  An open house was held in November 1989.  In February 1991, money memorializing Evelyn Dashen, a former board member and library patron, resulted in the construction of a biography and large-print book room.  A chair and small table were later added to the biography/large-print book room in memory of Regina Moore, a long-time library patron.  A large wooden bookshelf was placed in the children’s department in memory of Bennie Greer, who had volunteered countless hours of work at the library.

Volunteers and donations have always played an important role in the library.  Betty Jensen donated numerous audio books as well as a cassette player and headsets.  Jim Conaway donated a video shelf in 1998 and then volunteered to make additional shelving for videos.

Records show that in the beginning four to twelve books were checked out each service day.  A total of 1,284 books circulated the first year of operation as compared to 12,384 books thirteen years later.  The library proudly serves both adults and children who read for pleasure as well as for information.  Young readers are more evident in the summer when school libraries are closed.  Those in the community who are involved in home schooling are frequent users of the library.  It is often heard that the library has been a lifesaver during long winter months and how did one ever exist without a library.  Patrons look forward to the ever-changing window displays.

Since the late 1950s, the library has had three locations on Meriden’s Main Street.  Since that time, there have been five librarians: Ila Hopkins 1950s-1966; Neva Cook 1966-1997; Sharon Monhollon 1997-2001 (Ms. Monhollon also served from 1991-97 as assistant librarian); Melody Monthey 2001-2003; and Jerie Tichenor 2003-current.  Retirement receptions were held on May 11, 1997 for Mrs. Cook and on May 31, 2001 for Mrs. Monhollon.

Today, service hours have been extended to 50.5 open hours per week.  Current Kansas library cards issued by other Kansas libraries are honored.  Materials available are fiction and non-fiction, including best sellers and new releases, audio tapes, video tapes, DVDs, CDs, periodicals, and interlibrary loans.  Services available include Internet, fax, copier, a weekly children’s story time, a summer reading program for children and a book drop. Outreach services are available to extended care and homebound patrons.

With the city’s population nearing 700 and the Rock Creek Township booming, increased circulation requires the library to continue improving services to all patrons.  An automation program was initiated in 2002 and went into operation the spring of 2004.  This allowed the library to monitor inventory and usage.  Support from the Northeast Kansas Library System since 1969 has been a staple for the success of the Meriden Community Library.

In January 2005 with the help of volunteers the library service hours were increased by 2 hours every Saturday morning.

In the spring of 2005 the mayor representing the city council approached the Library Board of Trustees about the condition of the building.  It was decided because of the condition of the building the library would be moved to a new location.  Thanks to the help of the mayor, the city council and the Denison State Bank a location was agreed upon.  With the help of many volunteers every book, CD, DVD, audio and video tape was wiped off and packed.  Jim and Karolyn Conaway made 13 new bookshelves and 3 new computer desks with Jim Durand doing the varnishing of the shelves.  In May Boy Scout Troop #80 and adult volunteers helped with the boxes and the library was moved to 7272 Highway 4 Suite D.  The library’s inventory contained approximately 12,552 items.  791 library cards had been issued and patron’s names placed on the computer.  The move brought many new patrons and by September 961 cards had been issued and the names placed on the computer.

On April 2, 2013 there was an election for the Meriden Community Library to become a District Library. The Board of County Commissioners submit to the voters the following question regarding the establishment and maintenance of a library by a proposed library district:
“Shall the City of Ozawkie, Ozawkie Township and Rock Creek Township be allowed to join the City of Meriden to form a new Library district?”

The vote to become a District Library was approved in the April 2, 2013 election 332 yes/ 59 no.

II. Procedures Manual

A procedures manual describes how major activities are executed at the library and how it serves as a companion piece to the Policy Manual.  

III. Strategic Planning

It is the responsibility of the Meriden – Ozawkie Public Library to design information services to meet the needs of the community.  A dedicated board of trustees and the library director are committed to ensure the community’s access to information by providing trained staff, information resources, and up-to-date technology and to fulfill the need for educational, cultural, information and recreational opportunities for all people.  Offering library services to all of the people will promote a sense of community.  It is a privilege and an obligation for the library to promote a culture where diversity is experienced and consideration is practiced.

Communication:  Board members and library staff will improve communication practices between the library and the community, with each having a role in developing and maintaining good public relations.  All three can exercise creativity in promoting the library.  Goals are to:

· Maintain an up to date strategic plan. 

· Promote community awareness of library services

· Stimulate public interest in usage of the library

· Develop public understanding and support of the library and its role in the community

· Use of media to keep the public apprised of library services and activities

· Implement surveys responsible to the interests and needs of all citizens

· Provide a pleasant, organized environment with a sense of convenience and comfort

Automation:  NEKLS grant funds enable the library to maintain a current computerized online catalog and checkout system.  Funding also includes training for the library director.
Funds:  A budget is prepared annually.  Allocation of sufficient funds is made to meet objectives, with regular evaluation of funds and funding at each board meeting.

Expansion:  Growth in the Meriden – Ozawkie Public Library is inevitable.  The library board is in the process of an ongoing review to determine the possibilities of a new facility. 
Education:  The library director will attend various training sessions and workshops to assure a continuing effort to provide the best service possible to the general public.  Library-centered activities will be sustained such as the weekly children’s story time, the summer reading program, library exhibits, etc.  Board members will attend applicable workshops and training.

Revised March 2014
1

1-4

